Notes

Prologue. West-By God-Virginia

1. Lorena A. Anderson, letter, May 25, 1973.

1. Storm in the Mountains

1. West Virginia State Board of Education Resolution, Dec. 11, 1973.

2. Memorandum of Dr. Daniel B. Taylor, state superintendent of schools, Aug. 16, 1973. Quoted in Candor-Chandler, *Kanawha County Textbook Controversy*, p. 43.

3. Citizens for Parents' Action Newsletter, vol. 1, undated, 1971. Quoted in Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 30.

4. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 58.

5. Fike, "Textbook Controversy in Perspective," part of a two-page advertisement by the Business and Professional People's Alliance for Better Textbooks in the *Charleston Gazette*, Nov. 14, 1974.

6. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 51.

7. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 59.

8. Hefley, *Textbooks on Trial*, p. 160. In the introduction Hefley describes the publisher, Victor Books, as "a division of Scripture Press, a respectable, foundation-owned evangelical Sunday School publisher" and states that the editorial director of Victor Books commissioned him to write this biography of the Gablers.

9. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 75.

10. Ibid., p. 61.

11. "Kanawha County PTA Board Opposes Certain Texts," Charleston Daily Mail, June 19, 1974.

12. West Virginia Human Rights Commission, press release, June 26, 1974.

13. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 65; Hefley, Textbooks on Trial, p. 163.

14. Hefley, Textbooks on Trial, p. 163.

15. Joint statement of the ten ministers, June 24, 1974, quoted in Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 71.

16. "27 Ministers Join to Oppose Texts," Charleston Gazette, June 27, 1974.

17. "Dunbar Ministers Hit Books," Charleston Gazette, June 27, 1974.

18. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 90.

19. "Text Protesters Reject Board Review's Offer," Charleston Gazette, Sept. 12, 1974.

20. Jenkinson, Censors in the Classroom, p. 22.

21. "Boycott Leader Says Demonstrators Got 'Out of Hand,' " Sunday Oregonian, Sept. 15, 1974.

22. "Moore, Melton Sniping Catches Public in Middle," *Charleston Daily Mail*, Sept. 29, 1974.

23. "West Virginia Hills Echo with Anger over Textbooks," *Los Angeles Times*, Sept. 9, 1974.

24. Conley, "Scream Silently," p. 95.

25. Ibid., p. 97.

26. "Boycott Leader Says Demonstrators Got 'Out of Hand,' " Sunday Oregonian, Sept. 15, 1974.

27. Fike, "Textbook Controversy in Perspective."

28. Hefley, Textbooks on Trial, p. 175.

29. Trillin, "Kanawha County, West Virginia," p. 121.

30. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 164.

31. Hefley, Textbooks on Trial, p. 171.

32. Kanawha County School Board Minutes, Nov. 21, 1974.

33. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 244.

34. "Marching on the School Fronts," San Francisco Examiner and Chronicle, Dec. 1, 1974.

35. Memorandum Order, Jan. 30, 1975, K. K. Hall, United States district judge, quoted in Candor-Chandler, *Kanawha County Textbook Controversy*, p. 180.

36. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 190.

2. The Reverberating Network

- 1. Hillocks, "Books and Bombs," p. 632.
- 2. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, pp. 198-99.
- 3. Hillocks, "Books and Bombs," p. 636.
- 4. Personal interview, June 1982. This person wished not to be named.
- 5. Dawkins, "Is Minority Opinion Telling You What to Teach?" p. 250.
- 6. Kemerer and Hirsh, "School Library Censorship," p. 444.
- 7. Bogdan and Yeomans, "School Censorship," p. 198.
- 8. Ibid., p. 200.
- 9. Personal correspondence from someone wishing not to be named.

10. Ibid.

11. Personal correspondence.

3. Kanawha County and Orange County

1. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 128.

2. Ibid., p. 174.

3. Ibid., p. 171.

4. Hillocks, "Books and Bombs," p. 636.

5. Dr. Charles Bertram, "Voter Reaction to the Kanawha County, West Virginia, Textbook Protest," internal paper, Appalachian Educational Laboratory, Nov. 8, 1974, quoted in Candor-Chandler, *Kanawha County Textbook Controversy*, p. 150.

6. Interview, June 1982.

7. Ibid.

8. Hefley, Textbooks on Trial, p. 166.

- 9. Ibid., p. 167.
- 10. Ibid., p. 177.

11. Houghton Mifflin Company, "Censorship."

- 12. Michaels, "Public School Book Censors," p. 5.
- 13. Illinois Congressman Phillip M. Crane, form letter, Dec. 2, 1974.
- 14. Ibid.

15. Kaderabek, "Controversial West Virginia Texts Used in Metro Without Protest."

- 16. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 166.
- 17. National Education Association press release, Feb. 6, 1975.
- 18. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 58.
- 19. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 177.
- 20. National Education Association press release, Feb. 6, 1975.
- 21. Michaels, "Public School Book Censors," p. 4.
- 22. Gallup, "Public Evenly Divided."

23. McClosky and Brill, *Dimensions of Tolerance*. Other findings in this study show surprisingly weak support by Americans for civil liberties.

4. Father, Make Them One

1. Lewis, "Ugly Demons in West Virginia Textbook War," pt. 2, p. 7.

5. Free Enterprise

1. Fike, "The Textbook Dispute Updated," from a privately published collection by him, *Textbook Controversy Essays*. This article is separately dated Jan. 1976. 7. Race War, Holy War

- 1. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 29.
- 2. Conley, "Scream Silently," p. 97.
- 3. Ibid., p. 98.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ibid., p. 99.

8. Commies and Sex

1. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 51.

- 2. Candor-Chandler, Kanawha County Textbook Controversy, p. 69.
- 3. Dawkins, "Textbook Author Comments on Hillocks," p. 124.
- 4. Hillocks, "Books and Bombs," p. 652.
- 5. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 48.
- 6. Personal interview, June 1982.
- 7. "What Your Children Will Read . . . ," Charleston Gazette.

8. Ibid.

9. James Leo Herlihy and William Noble, "Blue Denim," in Scripts 3, pp. 108-9.

- 10. Ibid., pp. 130-31.
- 11. "What Your Children Will Read . . . ," Charleston Gazette.

12. Ibid.

13. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 47.

9. McGuffey Rides Again

 In such a document the more reliable way to locate quotations is by publisher's program and book title, since these provide the organization of the objections.

2. Hillocks, "Books and Bombs," p. 643.

3. Botel and Dawkins, Communicating, 1-6.

4. Literary texts are quoted throughout this book as quoted in the book of objections when the objections are attached to them.

5. Littell, Language of Man.

10. Anyone for the Classics?

1. Farrell, Miller, et al., America Reads.

2. Zweigler, Man.

11. The Innocence Is the Crime

1. Althea Gibson, "I Always Wanted to Be Somebody," in *Autobiography* 1, p. 14.

2. Dick Gregory, "Not Poor, Just Broke," in Autobiography 1, pp. 27-38.

3. John Steptoe, "Train Ride," in Adventure Stories 1, p. 20.

4. Al Young, "A Dance for Ma Rainey," in Lyric Poetry, p. 108.

5. Norman Jordan, "Black Warrior," in Lyric Poetry, p. 51.

6. James Baldwin, "My Dungeon Shook: Letter to My Nephew," in *Letters 1*, pp. 34–37.

7. Bill Moyers, "Mathis, Texas," in Reportage and Research 1, p. 61.

12. Man's Head, Beast Body

- 1. Indra Devi, "Yoga for Americans," in Informative Articles 2, pp. 36-37.
- 2. Ibid., p. 38.
- 3. Ibid., p. 61.

4. See, for example, Heindel, *The Rosicrucian Cosmo-Conception*, or Steiner, *Cosmic Memories*.

- 5. Rensberger, "Evolution Since Darwin."
- 6. Theodore Roethke, "Snake," in Lyric Poetry, p. 40.

7. In 553 A.D. the Fifth Ecumenical Council ratified Justinian's anathemas of the great third-century Christian theologian Origen, who had in such works as *On First Principles* and *Commentaries on John* argued for a cosmology including reincarnation, which was commonly believed in also by Gnostics and other early Christians. Origen was the first of many to argue that some passages in the Bible make no sense unless reincarnation is assumed.

8. Charles Darwin, "Tierra del Fuego," in Eyewitness Reportage, p. 26.

9. Arendt, Origins of Totalitarianism, pp. 178-79.

13. Reading Comprehension

- 1. "The Calley Trial," in Transcripts 2, p. 100.
- 2. Lenny Jenkins, "Birds, Beasts, and Bat," in Fables, pp. 15-16.
- 3. Ewan MacColl, "The Ballad of the Carpenter," in Narrative Poetry, p. 61.
- 4. T. S. Eliot, "Journey of the Magi," in Monologue and Dialogue 1, p. 57.
- 5. "The Cherry Tree Carol," in Ballads, p. 71.
- 6. Arthur Hoppe, "The True Christian," in Fables, pp. 12-13.
- 7. Humbert Wolfe, "The Gray Squirrel," in Lyric Poetry, p. 98.
- 8. Ring Lardner, "I Can't Breathe," in Fictional Diaries, p. 45.
- 9. Sondra Spratt, "Hoods I Have Known," in Fictional Memoir 2, p. 41.

14. Petrified

1. Wayne Figueroa, "Little Black Riding Hood," in Humorous Stories, p. 8.

2. Howard Chace, "Ladle Rat Rotten Hut," in Humorous Stories, p. 30.

3. Carl Sandburg, "How They Broke Away to Go to the Rootabaga Country," in Folk Tales 1, p. 25.

- 4. Rod Conybeare, "A Spider Spectacular," in Short Plays 1, p. 105.
- 5. William I. Kaufman, "The Giant Caterpillar," in Myths, p. 43.
- 6. Gina Berriault, "The Stone Boy," in Points of View, p. 342.
- 7. Ibid., p. 348.
- 8. Ibid., p. 351.
- 9. Ibid., p. 353.

15. Ideology and Bed-Wetting

1. Jenkinson, Censors in the Classroom, p. 29.

- 2. Arons, "The Crusade to Ban Books," p. 17.
- Katz, "School Censorship Rise Cited."
- 4. Horswell, "More Books Rejected as Censorship Effort Grows."
- 5. "Preachers in Politics," U.S. News & World Report, Sept. 24, 1979.

6. Memorandum of the White House Private Sector Task Force of Aug. 18, 1986.

7. Paul Weyrich, interview in Conservative Digest, May/June 1980, p. 15.

- 8. Welch, Blue Book of the John Birch Society, p. 180.
- 9. "Right-wing Clan Still Wants Funding Cuts," Daily Aztec, Dec. 11, 1984.
- 10. Goldstein and Blackman, Cognitive Style, p. 19.
- 11. Werner, Comparative Psychology of Mental Development.

12. In Hofstadter, *Paranoid Style in American Politics*. For a more thorough study of conspiracy theory see Roberts, *Mythology of the Secret Societies*. For a presentation of conspiracy by a rightist believer see Webster, *Secret Societies and Subversive Movements*, obtainable in American Opinion Bookstores run by the John Birch Society.

13. Howard Ehrlich, "Dogmatism," in London and Exner, Dimensions of Personality.

14. Ibid., p. 153.

15. Rokeach et al., Open and Closed Mind, p. 365.

16. Ibid., p. 75.

17. Loyal Jones, *Appalachian Values* (Berea, Ky.: Berea College Appalachian Center, 1973), pp. 110–11. Quoted in National Education Association, *Kanawha County*, *West Virginia*, p. 9.

18. Donald Goodenough, "Field Dependence," in London and Exner, Dimensions of Personality, p. 165.

20. Ibid.

21. Ibid., p. 167.

^{19.} Ibid., p. 166.

22. Ibid.

23. Goldstein and Blackman, Cognitive Style, p. 36.

24. Ibid., p. 18.

25. Ibid., p. 24.

26. Ronald Dillehay, "Authoritarianism," in London and Exner, *Dimensions of Personality*, pp. 123–24.

27. Ibid., p. 112.

28. Ibid., p. 113.

29. Ibid., p. 114.

16. Group Rule

1. Moffett and Wagner, Student-Centered Language Arts and Reading, p. 2.

2. Terrel Bell, "Schools, Parents, and Textbooks," speech delivered to the School Division, Association of American Publishers, in Cherry Hill, N.J., Dec. 2, 1974.

3. Ibid.

4. Ibid.

5. Harper, "Textbook War."

6. National Education Association, Kanawha County, West Virginia, p. 34.

17. Playing with I.D. Cards

1. See, for example, Allen, "Get US Out."

2. Beckmann, Why "Soft" Technology Will not Be America's Energy Salvation (Boulder, Colo.: Golem Press, 1979). The choice of Golem for the name of this press is curious: in the Jewish mysticism known as Cabalism a golem is a manmade clay creature who may overwhelm his master, a kind of evil animated zombie. Thus many Jews called Hitler Golem.

3. "The American Way," San Francisco Chronicle, Dec. 8, 1986.